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Mayor Pittman called the meeting to order at 7:00pm and announced a quorum.  Council Members present were Tim Robison, Leeanne Mackowski, Sam Eason, Ronnie Moore, and Dawn Davis.  Staff Present: City Secretary Angie Young; City Attorney Tim Sralla
Council Member Robison gave the invocation and Mayor Pittman led the assembly in the pledge of allegiance.  

Citizens Presentation

Tommie Eason spoke regarding criticism of city council on Facebook and how a meeting is supposed to be held.
Justin Light said he would reserve his comments for the agenda item pertaining to Taco Casa
David Gilbert spoke regarding the types of booths allowed at the Fall Festival and the damage he feels that certain types of booths have caused.
Cathy Coffey spoke regarding her beliefs and support of a petition that contends that a council person should resign if they no longer live in the city.
Announcements

Mayor Pittman introduced the new Chief of Police, Sam Love. Chief Love thanked her and expressed his hopes to live up to everyone’s expectations. 
Councilmember Moore said he wanted to note that the concrete work at the park has been redone and more money charged and that the contractor said the original pour was a “Class A’ pour.  

Public Hearing

Council convened into a Public hearing regarding the 2017 tax rate at 7:08pm.  Several citizens asked questions on such things as how the amount raised is less when the new property taxed is up, and also the effect of the loss of mineral values, and the effect of the rollback election on the deficit.  Mayor Pittman addressed concerns and did Council member Eason.  At 7:15pm council reconvened into regular session.  
OLD BUSINESS
Ordinance 2016-8; 2016/2017FY Budget
Mayor Pittman announced that this year’s budget will raise less revenue from property taxes than last year’s budget by an amount of $80,119.00 which is a 12.0 percent decrease from last year’s budget, and that the property tax revenue to be raised from new property added to the tax roll this year is $5,260.00.  Council member Mackowski made a motion to accept this proposed budget for fiscal year 2016/2017.  Council Member Eason seconded the motion.  All voted aye the motion carried.
Ordinance 2016-9; 2017 Tax Rate

Council Member Eason made a motion to adopt the 2016/2017 tax rate of .5234/100 which is a decrease of 12% over the effective tax rate of .6009/100.  The Maintenance and Operating rate is .1590/100 and the Debt rate is .3644/100 for a total of .5234/100.  Last year’s Maintenance and Operating rate for 2015-2016 was .1864/100 and the Debt rate was .3370/100 for a total of .5234/100.  Council Member Davis seconded the motion.  All voted aye, the motion carried.  
Temporary Certificate of Occupancy for Taco Casa

Justin Light, attorney for Taco Casa, spoke regarding his clients request for a variance and request for a 30 day extension to comply.  City Attorney Tim Sralla said he recommends granting this extension.  Council Member Robison expressed his concerns over the issue with Taco Casa and feels as though a 10 day extension is good and if no trees are planted the pull the Certificate.  Council member Moore disagreed.  Council member Mackowski agreed with Council Member Robison.  Mayor Pittman and Attorney Sralla discussed other options such as fines.  Attorney Light spoke to a recommendation made by the Planning & Zoning Commission and he and Will Reed of Taco Casa also spoke to other conflicting statements.  Council Member Davis made a motion to extend the Certificate of Occupancy until October 15, 2016 and Council member Moore seconded the motion.  Council Members Davis, Moore, and Eason all voted aye, and Council Members Robison and Mackowski voted nay.  The motion carried.  
Pavilion construction, bathrooms, and electric
Mayor Pittman said the restrooms are installed but we are still waiting on electric and we have quoted for that of $14,000.00 and $20,000.00.  Public Works Director Lance Petty said the difference is whether or not the city crews assist on the job.  Mayor Pittman also said the restrooms were budgeted at $7000.00 and we are at $6,200.00 but there is only one of off the two planned for now.  She noted the electric was budgeted at $5000.00 so we will need to move funds around in the budget to do this.  She said estimates $10,900.00 has been spent of the $11,600.00 estimate and we still have engineer fees of $2000.00 and also reminded council that the hotel/Motel fund is short $7000.00 to cover this.  In all it is $16,500.00 short to cover all expenses.  Council Member Robison made a motion to move $16,500.00 from the Streets budget to cover the electric and finish the pavilion.  Council Member Moore seconded the motion.  All voted aye, the motion carried.  
Rebuild of City Hall
Mayor Pittman went over the various quotes given on the remediation and remodel of City Hall.  Council Member Robison expressed concerns over unforeseen expenses once they get into the work and Council Member Eason expressed concerns over where the funds will come from.  Council all expressed the desire to do a complete gut and remodel.  Council Member Moore mad a motion to have the mayor put together a cost estimate for the October 13th meeting.  Council Member Mackowski seconded the motion.  All voted aye, the motion carried. 
Smoke Test Results

Eddie Aguillar of Jacob & Martin went over the smoke testing result.  He noted that some of the main areas where they found problems were at Love’s where they are tied into the collection system and also at the old lift station where it was still tied in to the collection system, and also some leaky manholes and old broken pipes near Ellis.  City Attorney Tim Stralla recommended contacting Love’s regarding this.  Mr. Aguillar noted that since discovering the open valve at the old lift station and closing it there has been no overflow.
Auditor’s engagement letter

Council Member Mackowski made a motion to approve signing the auditor’s engagement letter.  Council member seconded the motion.  All voted aye, the motion carried. 
Drainage ditches in Bywell

Eddie Aguillar with Jacob & Martin spoke regarding the issue with all drainage going to the same ditch that needs to be regarded, rip-rap put in place, and cleaning of the ditches.  He estimated $15,000.00 to regard and for the concrete work.  Council member Mackowski made a motion to move $13,500.00 from Streets to Water/ Sewer Maintenance and Repair to cover these costs.  Council Member Dawn Davis seconded the motion.  All voted aye, the motion carried. 
NEW BUSINESS

TXU Contract

Mayor Pittman address the two different quotes for this service as a.) 36 months at 4.2 per kwh and $5,500.00 funding for energy efficient lights, and b.) 24 months at 4.5 per kwh and $3,500.00 funding for energy efficient lights.  She noted that our current rate is 5.04 per kwh so both are significant savings.  Council Member Mackowski made a motion to go with the 36 months contract.  Council Member Davis seconded the motion.  All voted aye, the motion carried. 
Plat for CR 4838; Mary Loftis
Council Member Mackowski made a motion to approve the plat of the 5.06 acres on County Road 4838 for an RV park for corporate employees.  Council member Moore seconded the motion.  All voted aye, the motion carried. 
2016/2017 Agreement for Animal Control Services
Council Member Moore says that we really do not have another option besides contracting with an individual and made a motion to keep using Wise County for the city’s animal control services.  Council Member Mackowski seconded the motion.  All voted aye, the motion carried.  
2016/2017 Agreement for Interlocal Fire Protection Services

Mayor Pittman noted that the amount of funding from Wise County Emergency Services has not changed.  Council member Mackowski made a motion to approve the contract and Council Member Eason seconded the motion.  All voted aye, the motion carried.  
Refinancing of General Obligation Bonds for 2007

This item was moved the next meeting
Employee Benefits

Mayor Pittman explained that we need to make a decision by the next meeting.
Annual Service Awards Banquet

Mayor Pittman proposed doing this again on December 9th and said the employee really enjoyed it.  The quote she got was $1700.00 and we have budgeted $2000.00.  Council Member Moore made a motion to go ahead with the banquet and Council Member Mackowski seconded the motion.  All voted aye, the motion carried. 
Duties and Requirements of Parks & Recreation Board

Council Member Eason addressed what the Board is doing and what they are supposed to do.  Council Member Moore thanked the Board.  Council member Eason would like to see the focus on developing parks.  Parks Board Chairman Chip Kowalski noted that they had they reduced the budget and that leaves nothing to build anything with.  Council Member Eason believes the Board is mistaken in their understanding of the Open Meetings Act.  City Attorney Tim Sralla advised that a board has no authority to make expenditures and does not fall under the Open Meetings Act and those Committees are not subject to the Open Meetings Act unless they are making final decisions.  Parks Board member David Gilbert said the line item expenses were approved by the council through the budget.  Mayor Pittman noted that the council approved the $9000.00 line item budget and Attorney Sralla said then there is no need for an Open Meeting of the Committee.  
City Sponsored events for remainder of calendar year

Parks Board Members said the events left in the year are the Thanksgiving meal and Christmas.  Board Member Tommie Eason said they are raising money for the Thanksgiving meal and it will be November 11, 2016.  She also noted that they wanted to take that opportunity to thank Marie Moore for all she does for the seniors.  Other events discussed were Christmas on D3ecember 11th, National Night Out on October 4th, and Citizens on Patrol on the second Tuesday of each month, Veteran’s Day on November 12th, and fall cleanup days October 15th and October 22nd.  Council Member Davis made a motion to approve these events and Council member Moore seconded the motion.  All voted aye, the motion carried. 
Future Agenda Items
Employee Personal Time/Sick Leave
Communication with citizens – Citizen’s Survey

New phone/ Internet System
Adjourn

There being no further business, at 10:07pm Council Member Robison made a motion to adjourn and Council Member Mackowski seconded the motion.  All voted aye, the motion carried. 

                    
           CERTIFICATION:
                  
           Passed and approved on this the 3rd day of October, 2016
           ______________________
           Michelle Pittman, Mayor 
           ______________________

           Angie Young, City Secretary
©





"Crossroads to the Metroplex"





CITY COUNCIL MINUTES�SPECIAL SESSION


September 20th, 2016








